# THE CAMPBELLS

OF

# KISHACOQUILLAS:

\_\_\_\_\_

## HISTORICAL SKETCH

AND

## GENEALOGICAL RECORDS

OF THE

## ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY,

#### AND THE

JOHN-CAMPBELL FAMILY.

-----

COMPILED AND ARRANGED BY

#### HALLOCK CAMPBELL SHERRARD,

#### OF CHAMBERSBURG, PA.

"But I will for their sakes remember the covenant of their ancestors." Leviticus xxvi:45.

\_\_\_\_\_

Chambersburg, På.: FRANKLIN REPOSITORY PRESS. 1894.

# ONE HUNDRED AND TWENTIETH ANNIVERSARY \_\_\_\_OF THE\_\_\_

## CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

The Campbells of Kishacoquillas consist of two families whose histories run parallel. The founders of these two distinct American families were Robert Campbell and John Campbell, who were related by marriage, not by blood, Robert Campbell having married John Campbell's sister Jane. Hence, because of identity of name, as well as relationship by marriage, and withal, the two families having lived as near neighbors for a full half century in eastern and central Pennsylvania, the descendants of these families have always had a common interest in each other, and at the annual reunions their histories are blended together.

The first Reunion was held in August 1891 at Rhododendron Park near Altoona, and was largely attended by representatives of many branches of these two families. A second Reunion was held at the same place in August 1892. After an interval of two years the third Reunion was held at the old homestead of the Campbells in Kishacoquillas Valley August 22 and 23, 1894 to celebrate the One Hundred and Twentieth Anniversary of the coming to this Valley of Robert Campbell and John Campbell the spring of 1774. More than one hundred descendants and connections were present, as well as many friends from the Valley and elsewhere. On both days the assembly met in the woods back of the old stone mansion, overlooking the five hundred acres of the original Campbell purchase. Very pretty badges of blue satin, printed in silver, with "1774–CAMPBELL–1894," were worn by all the relatives and connections, and were carried home as souvenirs. After dinner on the first day the formal assembly was held, when an address of welcome was delivered by the Rev. David Henshey Campbell, of Mount Union, a representative of the Robert– Campbell Family, and the response was made by the Rev. Henry Martyn Campbell of St. Louis, a representative of the John–Campbell Family.

An historical sketch of the Campbell Ancestry was given by Mr. Hallock Campbell Sherrard, of Chambersburg, after which short addresses were made by representatives of various branches of the two families. The whole company of Campbell relatives and connections then adjourned to the old stone mansion, where they arranged themselves in such a manner that the old stone house, 101 years old, and the old apple tree 111 years old, formed the back-ground, and a very fine picture of the whole group was taken.

The second day a business meeting was held, and it was determined to hold another Reunion at Punxsutawney, Pa., in August 1897. In the afternoon many of the relatives visited the old graveyard, five miles west of the old homestead, where the Campbell ancestors are buried.

In the following Historical Sketch some additional facts have been added to the paper read at the Reunion.

## HISTORICAL SKETCH \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_BY\_\_\_

## HALLOCK CAMPBELL SHERRARD.

To all who are bound together by the ties of our common Campbell ancestry, GREETING:

Standing to-day upon the ancestral acres purchased and settled one hundred and twenty years ago by Robert Campbell and John Campbell, it is fitting that, as their descendants, we should consider something of their lives and characters, and recount some of the scenes and early struggles of their families upon these farms.

The following historical sketch is compiled largely from the manuscripts of my grandfather, James Campbell, who was born here in this Valley, but whose entire professional life was spent in Clarion, Pa., where he died two years ago at the age of 79. During his later years he took a very deep interest in the history of his Campbell ancestry, and had left on record many facts and incidents concerning his ancestors, and the genealogies of the various branches. Some parts I have been obliged to omit, others to condense, but in general the facts are as stated by my grandfather, and in many cases his exact words have been used. The grandfather of the Robert Campbell who came to this Valley, was named Robert, and, according to tradition, lived in Scotland, and married into the Douglas family soon after the Revolution of 1688 which seated William and Mary on the throne. He was engaged in the campaign in Ireland, and as a reward for his services he was granted a tract of confiscated land in the north of Ireland.

It does not appear that this Captain Robert Campbell ever went over himself to live on this land, but he had a son, Dugald, who was born in Scotland and married there, and his father sent him over to Ireland to occupy this confiscated land, which was somewhere in County Down. To this Scotchman, Dugald Campbell, and his Scotch wife was born in County Down, Ireland, in 1728, my greatgreat grandtather, Robert Campbell, who settled in this Valley in 1774.

In 1746, when he was eighteen years of age, Robert Campbell emigrated to America, coming first to the Province of Pennsylvania, and settled near Oxford in Chester county. After some time he returned to Ireland, but remained there only one year, and then returned to his former home in Chester county. In the same part of Chester county there was then living a Scotch family by the name of Campbell, who had come to this country directly from Scotland a generation earlier. Robert Campbell formed the acquaintance of this family, and in 1759 he married the only daughter, Jane Campbell, with whom he lived for more than sixty years, until her death, January 21, 1821, at the age of 85.

These two families of Campbells were not in any way related, so far as is known, and nothing is known of Jane Campbell's family, except her brother John, who always lived near to her and her husband after their marriage. The descendants of this John Campbell are part of the Campbells of Kishacoquillas, although forming a distinct family, and are related to the descendants of Robert Campbell through

6

his wife Jane. Therefore, to distinguish between the two families, we will call the descendants of Robert: THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY, and the descendants of John: THE JOHN-CAMPBELL FAMILY. Robert Campbell remained near Oxford for about nine years after his marriage, and after the death of his eldest child, William in 1768, he removed with his brother-in-law, John Campbell, to Delaware, where they lived on a rented farm near Wilmington, and the two families prospered there for the next five years.

The owner of this farm in Delaware was a widow who lived near Philadelphia, and along about 1773 she married again, and then wished to resume possession of her Delaware property. The lease had not yet expired, but as an inducement to them to leave, she informed them that a man in Philadelphia had a desirable tract of five hundred acres in the "backwoods" that they could buy for one dollar an acre. To accommodate her, and to secure themselves a permanent home, they bought the land, although neither of them had seen it. The deed to this land is dated April 19, 1773, and was given by a man named Drinker who owned the land, and hence these farms always went by the name of the "Drinker tract."

In August of the same year Robert and John Campbell hired two men, and the four started on horseback to find the tract of land in this Valley. They took with them two axes and some ropes, and as much provision as they could carry, and instead of saddles, each man had a bushel and a half of wheat under him. The incidents of that trip are not now known, but they found their land in the Kishacoquillas Valley, in what was then Cumberland, now Mifflin, county, in Union township near Stone Mountain. They cut some small timber and built a log cabin about twenty feet east of the south-east corner of the present barn. My grandfather, James Campbell, well remembered a tree that was said to have been planted in the chimney of this first cabin. About seventy rods east of this point they girdled the trees, scratched the ground with a plow made from the crotch of a sapling, sowed their wheat on about six acres of land, and harrowed it in with a thorn bush.

That fall they returned to Delaware, and in the Spring of 1774 they started with their families for their new home. Each family had a team of horses and a wagon, and some cows, colts and hogs

The distance they had to travel was about 170 miles, and of course their progress was slow. One night they staved with old John Harris, the founder of Harrisburg. The evening of the first day of May, 1774, found them encamped at the mouth of Kishacoquillas creek where it empties into the Juniata, on the site where Lewistown now stands. The next day, without a road, they travelled up the creek, and in the Narrows they had to take the bed of the creek, shifting from side to side, and sometimes having to unload and load up their wagons. At sundown they entered the Valley after a hard day's work, and were soon comfortably housed in the cabin of William Brown. The next morning, the third of May, they found about six inches of snow on the the ground, and all were quite disheartened.

But William Brown, who had now been in the Valley for three years, reassurred them by telling them that this was exceptional and the snow would soon melt off, for the climate was good,—that such a snow had never been known before at this season of the year.

And as a matter of fact such a snow has never since been known in this Valley in the succeeding one hundred and twenty years.

Sure enough, the sun did soon come out, and the air was balmy, so that they got their cavalcade in order and started up the Valley.

That night they stayed at James Alexander's, three miles

away from their land, but on the morning of the fourth of May they made the rest of the distance by 10 o'clock in the forenoon and drew up alongside of their cabin, where they were soon established in their new home. They saw mountains on every side of them, and trees grew everywhere, even to the very doorstep. Toward Stone Mountain, more familiarly known as the Back Mountain, there were many varieties of the oak, with chestnut, maple, and a sprinkling of pine and elm. To the south and east grew tall timber, principally oak, hickory, and walnut. A soil lay beneath their feet as rich as any in the state, and when cleared of timber and stone was unsurpassed for raising all manner of There was no undergrowth in the timber, farm produce. but in many places the land was covered with hazel bushes, and generally with a growth called pea-vine.

No neighbors were found nearer than three miles; no church in the Valley: and no school-house thought of. William Brown, who lived down near what is now known as Reedsville, where they had stayed all night, had a little mill with country stones, and that was their nearest mill.

Robert Campbell's little son John was at that time about seven years old, and when he saw their dreary home he began to cry, but his father hung a bell about his neck, and told him to play with that. The jingle soon amused him so that he forgot his boyish troubles, and for seventy-two years afterwards, up to the time of his death, he never wanted to leave that place.

Some twenty rods west of the cabin a run came brawling down out of a gap in the mountain; as it passed into the Valley it had cut a deep channel, and a few yards farther south it disappeared in the limestone rocks. At that place the channel was twenty-five or thirty feet deep, and was called the "sink-hole." The two families had brought flour and provisions with them, but it never occurred to them that the time of harvest was ten days or two weeks later here thau in Delaware; so they ran out of bread before the wheat was ripe. However, they cut some of the wheat, and after drying it well in the sun, they threshed it out. From this dried wheat they made hominy upon which they said they got along bravely for two weeks. But when the harvest came in their wheat turned out well, and they were never again out of bread. On their arrival in Big Valley, John Campbell, the brother-in-law of Robert, built a cabin at the south end of the sink-hole. He selected his share of the purchase along the west end, taking a strip about forty rods wide out into the Valley, and then running east, so as to make the bulk of his farm farther from the mountain, and that tract now constitutes the farms of John A. and Joseph Campbell.

When Robert Campbell came to this Valley he had six children living: Alexander, Elizabeth, John, James, Robert, and Isabella.

Three sons were born to him in the Valley: William the second, Joseph, and Samuel. In 1781 Alexander died of fever, and his loss was severely felt by his father and mother. As the younger boys grew up they became able to clear the land and run the farm.

When a Presbyterian church was organized near Logan's spring, the early home of Logan the celebrated Indian chief, which was north of Brown's Mill, Robert Campbell became one of the first Ruling Elders, and the young men of the family nsed to walk down there to church, a distance of fully eight miles. This was known as the East Kishacoquillas church, and it still retains the same name.

Afterwards the West Kishacoquillas church was organized some three miles west of the present town of Belleville, and a brick church erected which has long ago disappeared. Near the site of this old brick church is still found the old graveyard, where both Robert and John Campbell and their wives and many of their children were laid to rest.

IO

The first cabin occupied by these new settlers seems to have been succeeded by a double story-and-a-half log house, built some ten rods from the present stone mansion. Years afterwards this log house was removed up near the foot of the mountain as a tenant house, and it still stands there to-day, where it may be seen in a good state of preservation.

The stone mansion house, which is still occupied by descendents of Robert Campbell, was built in 1793, and was at that time the best house in the Valley. The family by this time were self-supporting, and very little dependent upon the outside world.

They raised flax and made summer clothing, and from the wool off their own sheep they made their winter clothing. New settlers came into that part of the Valley and they had neighbors. In this humble and primitive style the family managed to grow up a strong and vigorous race of men and women.

Of the children of Robert Campbell, the first William, Alexander, James, the second William, and Isabella died unmarried. The first William died in childhood; Alexander, James, and the second William died in young manhood. Isabella, known as aunt Ibby, died in 1864 at the advanced age of 92 years.

The Robert-Campbell Family are therefore descended from the other five children of Robert and Jane Campbell, viz: Elizabeth, John, Robert, Joseph, and Samuel. I will speak first of Elizabeth and Robert, and will then tell of John in connection with Joseph and Samuel, since these three brothers married sisters.

About the beginning of the present century, Elizabeth, the third child of Robert Campbell, married Thomas Ferguson, and spent all her married life near Pine Grove in Centre county. She had one daughter, Jane Campbell Ferguson, who married John Barron, and had eight children, one of whom is the Rev. David Henry Barron, D. D., of Hollidaysburg.

## 12 THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

Robert, the sixth child of Robert and Jane Campbell, married, in 1798, Rebecca Robinson. He remained for about one year in the old stone mansion with his father, where twins were born to him in 1799. Then Robert bought a farm at Dry Run Spring, three miles away, a large tract of three hundred acres divided between Robert and his brother At this place Robert's other six children were all Samuel. born, and in 1814 he removed to Williamsburg, in Huntingdon, now Blair county. Of his sons, two, William, one of the twins, and James, were the ancestors of the Campbells of Punxsutawney. Robert, the other twin, married Janett Patterson of Williamsburg. He in turn had a son Robert, who married Ellen Thomas of Pine Grove. They also had a son Robert, who now lives in Topeka, Kansas, and must be about twenty-two years of age. He is the fifth Robert Campbell in regular descent from father to son, an unusual circumstance that the father's name should be found in one unbroken line for five generations. Still another son of Robert the second and Rebecca Robinson was John Campbell of Logan's Valley, the father of the Rev. David Henshey Campbell of Mount Union.

Going back to the original Robert Campbell, his three remaining sons were John, Joseph, and Samuel, and I have waited to speak of John, my great grandfather, in connection with his two youngest brothers, Joseph and Samuel, because they married three sisters, daughters of the Hon. John Oliver of McVeytown, and their children, therefore, are double cousins. A fourth daughter, Jane Oliver, married John Campbell of Centre county, of the John–Cambell Family.

As so many of us here to-day are descended from Judge Oliver, it is fitting that special mention should be made of him on this occasion. He came from County Derry, Ireland, in 1770. The Olivers had come over from Scotland to Ireland about the time of the "Siege of Derry," and remained a short time at Down Hill, and thence came to Derrybeg, where they have remained continuously as residents for perhaps two full centuries on the same "town land." Judge Oliver having been well-educated in his native land, was specially fitted as a school teacher when he came to America. He taught first in Chester county among the Quakers for several years. He served a term in the army of the Revolution, and was with Washington at Valley Forge. For a period of four years he was a member of the Legislature of Pennsylvania, being sent there first from Cumberland county to advocate the erection of a new county out of the northern end of Cumberland. This was during the administration of Governor Mifflin, from whom the new county, which then included the present county of Juniata, took its name of Mifflin county. John Oliver was then appointed one of the Associate Judges of Mifflin county, and held the office for many years. His residence was in Oliver township, which was named after him. About 1780 he married Margaret Lyon who had been one of his pupils. She was the eldest daughter of James Lyon of Granville township, near what is now Anderson's Station on the Pennsylvania Railroad, and grand-daughter of John Lyon, from whom many of the influential families of the country are descended, the most distinguished individual perhaps being James G. Blaine. Judge Oliver was an intelligent, upright, genial man, of unbounded hospitality, fond of innocent amusement, and music, being himself no mean performer on the violin. He was for fifty years a ruling elder in the Presbyterian church, and wielded a large influence wherever he was known. Both he and his wife are buried in the McVeytown cemetery.

I will now quote directly from my grandfather's history, and he says: "My father, John Campbell, married Rachel Oliver, the eldest daughter of the Hon. John Oliver of McVeytown, in the spring of 1807. My uncle Samuel Campbell had married my mother's sister, Nancy Oliver, about 1805, and lived three miles from the old homestead until 1814, when he removed to Germany Valley two miles from Shirleysburg. He afterwards removed with his family to Ohio and later to Illinois. He had a family of ten children, the oldest of whom, Oliver, went to California at an early day, and has a family of children living there. Another is Mrs. Hume, the mother of Oliver A. Hume, who is married to Anna Campbell of Belleville.

"Still another child of my uncle Samuel was Robert, who died in Illinois in 1844.

"In April 1813 my uncle Joseph Campbell married Elizabeth Oliver, another sister of my mother's, and he settled on the east end of his fathers place. He cleared land, erected a house and barn, and added a hundred acres or more by purchase, and his four surviving children, Joseph, Andrew, Douglas, and Margaret Jane still live there.

"My father, John Campbell, was a profound lover of nature, a thoughtful, sensible man, and a great reader, particularly of history. He had a good memory, a sound judgment, and was sincere and firm in his convictions, with a supreme contempt for a mean act.

"There were five children of us: Robert, Margaret, Oliver, James, and Rachel Jane. Margaret married James Oliver, a nephew of Judge Oliver of McVeytown. They lived at Graysville in Huntingdon county, and the Rev. John Campbell Oliver, of Latrobe, is their eldest son.

"Our mother was a tall, rather slender woman, possessed of a good mind, and she was a fluent talker, a good reader, and a ready letter-writer. She was a singer, and had a store of both hymns and old Scotch songs, and we soon learned to sing everything we heard. On January 31, 1821, my old grandmother, Jane Campbell, died at the age of 85 years. My grandfather, Robert, survived her a year and a half, and died at the age of ninety-three years and nine months. I recollect them both. She was a tall, bony,

14

Scotch woman, considerably bent forward, and very affectionate to my cousin Isabella, uncle Joe's daughter, who was six months younger than I.

"I have no recollection of my grandmother lavishing caresses on me. The most vivid recollection I have of her was her scolding me for throwing stones at her chickens. On the contrary, my grandfather seemed to think me no worse for being mischievious, and often patted me on the head affectionately, and made aunt Ibby get me a piece of bread and butter, for which I always seemed to have an appetite. It was said, however, that the old lady had far the best and most even disposition.

"My father farmed the old homestead, part of which was still in woodland. My father and mother had commenced housekeeping in the log house before mentioned, but after the death of my grandfather, we moved into the old stone mansion house, where I lived from the time I was nine years old until I was eighteen and went away to school. The first barn of which I have any recollection was built of hewn logs, the ruins of which are still to be seen. In 1830 we built a new barn. There were about a dozen hands, counting ourselves, and it made things lively. The work was rushed along, and the barn was soon ready to raise. About that time old Lyman Beecher's tract on Intemperance was circulated in the valley. Father had become a "teetotal-er" before that, and there were doubts whether we could get the barn raised without whiskey. However, plenty of hands came to the raising, but there was a good deal of growling, and it was the first barn I knew of raised in the valley without a few bottles of whiskey. My father died in March, 1845, at the age of 79. By my father's will my mother and my youngest sister, Rachel Jane, were left a home in the old stone mansion; but after the death of my brother Oliver's wife both my mother and sister went to live with him about a mile west of the old homestead, and took care of his two children, Anna and James. Later they lived in a small house near my brother Oliver's. My sister died suddenly in 1868, and mother took little interest in anything afterwards, but she lingered until November, 1871, when she died in her eighty-ninth year. She had long wanted to depart, and I was glad to hear that my dear old mother was at rest. It impressed me strangely as I stood by her grave in the old graveyard to see how many gravestones bore the names of my own relations. My oldest sister Margaret, Mrs. Oliver, died in 1880 at her home in Graysville.

"In October, 1889, all that was mortal of my brother Oliver was laid to rest beneath the turf of his native valley, where he had spent the whole of his long life, except during twelve years that he lived in Centre county. His home at the Stone Valley road, a mile west of the old homestead, is broken up and sold to strangers. I can scarcely realize that the passing out of one quiet life could change one of the brightest spots in my memory into so dark a shadow.

"My oldest brother Robert and I are all that are left of our immediate family."

My grandfather, James Campbell, of Clarion, wrote these words less than three years before his death, which, as I have already mentioned, took place two years ago, Wednesday, August 3, 1892.

His oldest brother Robert, who remained on the ancestral farm, is with us-to-day in his 87th year. He lives in a house built some thirty years ago near the old stone mansion. His oldest daughter, Ann, was married to Charles Kyle, and they live at Glidden, Iowa. His second daughter, Elizabeth, was married to Clay Henderson, who is himself descended directly in the line of the John–Campbell family, and they live in the old stone mansion built by her great-grandfather Robert.

John Campbell, the brother-in-law of the first Robert, sold his share of the original purchase, about 1800. The southern end of his farm now belongs to Joseph Campbell, the grandson of Robert; the other part of the original tract of John Campbell belongs to John A. Campbell, the son of the Robert who is with us to-day, and he thus lives near to his father and sister.

Thus, after one hundred and twenty years, the original tract of five hundred acres remains in the possession of men of the Campbell name, who are the lineal descendants of the Robert Campbell, who came to Kishacoquillas Valley in 1774.

John Campbell, the brother-in-law of Robert, married first, Miss Culbertson, who died soon after they came to this valley. They had one son, William, who, when a young man, removed to Black Rock, Erie county, and is supposed to have died there. John Campbell married secondly, about 1777, Letitia Alexander, who lived in the valley, but belonged to a family which first settled in Cecil county, Md., and is not related to any of the other Alexanders in the valley. She had one sister who was married to Robin Gardner, who at one time lived near his brother-in-law, John Campbell, in this valley.

On coming to the valley John Campbell built a cabin as soon as possible on the west side of the "sink-hole," and afterwards built the stone house in which John A., of the Robert-Campbell family, now lives. John and Letitia Campbell had six children who were all born at their home in this valley. In 1800 he sold his share of the original tract, and removed three miles across the mountain to Stone Valley, where he had bought timber-land suitable for the lumber business. He was a most worthy man, and his grand-daughter, Miss Sue F. Campbell, writes: "Respecting my grandparents, John and Letitia Campbell, I never heard their names fall from my father's lips, but his voice would fall, and his whole manner impressed me with his profound reverence for them. They were noted for piety; had wor18

ship three times on Sabbath when there was no preaching; and their careful training of their children bore fruit."

John Campbell died about 1815, and he and both his wives are buried in the old graveyard in Big Valley. The children of John and Letitia Campbell were: Isaac, Mary, Betsy, Alexander, John, and Josiah. Of these, Mary died unmarried, and Josiah was married, but had no children. So the John–Campbell family are descended from four: Isaac, Betsy, Alexander, and John. Isaac married Mary Thompson, and died in Stone Valley aged 60. He had a family of nine children. In 1851 his wife and her children removed to Congress, Ohio, where the family still remain. Two of the grandsons of Isaac, Rev. Henry Martyn Campbell, of St. Louis, and Rev. James Wills Campbell, of Pine Grove, York Co., Pa., are present at this Reunion.

Betsy, Mrs. Cooper, died in 1844, but of her family I have not been able to learn anything. Alexander, the fourth son of John Campbell, was the grandfather of Clay Henderson, who is married to Elizabeth R. Campbell of the Robert-Campbell family, and they have one daughter, Margaret. John, the fifth child of the first John Campbell, lived near Pine Grove, Centre county. He was married first to Miss Watson, and their son, James Watson Campbell, was the father of Henry C. and G. Boston Campbell, who now live near Pine Grove. He married, secondly, Jane Oliver, of McVeytown, daughter of Judge Oliver, as before mentioned, and his surviving children are Washington, Hetty, Ann, and Sue Campbell, and Mrs. Eliza McCracken, all of Centre county. His youngest son, Oliver, was a soldier in the Civil War, and was killed in the Battle of the Wilderness.

The following is taken from a letter received from the Rev. John C. Oliver, of Latrobe: "John Oliver Campbell was Captain of Co. E., 45th Regiment Penna. Volunteers. He was one of the brightest and best young men of his day; a man of soldierly bearing and martial spirit. My father, James Oliver, of Graysville, who knew him so intimately, told me that he did not know another young man of his day of brighter prospects, or of more sterling, excellent qualities than Oliver Campbell. He told father before he enlisted that he had done all he could to have Abraham Lincoln elected, and thus meet the impending crisis, and now he would not hesitate to stand by the President and his righteous cause. Father added that he did not know of another young man who enlisted under a more profound sense of duty, and consciencious, prayerful resolution to do his part. He served under Burnside in the 11th Army Corps, and was shot at the Battle of the Wilderness by a rebel sharpshooter. In making a charge upon the rebel lines, he had run out in front of his men, and, while swinging his sword and cheering on his men, he fell, shot in the region of the heart. His body was never recovered."

Thus in the half hour allotted to me on this occasion, it has been practicable to give only a mere sketch of the Robert-Campbell family and the John-Campbell family. But it will perhaps be sufficient to lend new interest to the family bonds which unite us, and stimulate renewed zeal in ancestral researches.

A record such as the foregoing is certainly remarkable in the history of American families. Here in this valley from such ancestors arose a sturdy race of Scotch-Irish Presbyterians, whose energy, industry, and integrity have been perpetuated in the various branches of these two families of the Campbells of Kishacoquillas, which are now found in all parts of our land. Especially do we of the later and younger generations have cause for gratitude that it has fallen to our lot to descend from such worthy people, distinguished as much for their virtues as for their bravery and strength of purpose in conquering the wild forests of a Pennsylvania valley in the cause of a Christian civilization. Such a history ought to cause us to take a deeper interest in our common ancestral heritage; to have a commendable pride in our family name; and to manifest an enthusiasm in striving to render our lives worthy of this noble ancestry.

The Genealogical Records of the Robert-Campbell Family on the following pages were gathered for the most part, by my grandfather, James Campbell, of Clarion, Pa., while most of the facts and dates in the Records of the John-Campbell Family were given two years ago by Miss Sue F. Campbell, of Rock Spring, Centre Co., Pa. Many additions, however, have been made to both Records by personal inquiry and by correspondence. Every effort has been made to have them as complete as possible. It is believed that these Records will prove to be of permanent value and lasting interest to the members of both these Families.



20

## GENEALOGICAL RECORDS OF THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

EXPLANATORY TERMS.—The very small\_Arabic figures after any name show the number of the generation.

The large Roman numerals are placed before any name where the family record is given in detail.

Where such a name first appears it is preceded by an Arabic number, to indicate that the record of that name will be given more fully under the corresponding Roman numerals.

### I. THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY.

I. ROBERT CAMPBELL,<sup>1</sup> of Scotland. This is the most remote ancestor of THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY of whom anything is known. Tradition says that he had his home in Scotland, but possessed a castle on the Isle of Man; was an uncompromising Protestant in the days of James II; on the accession of William, organized a company, became their Captain, and fought at the Battle of the Boyne; received as a reward for his services confiscated lands in County Down, Ireland, but continued to live in Scotland. He married Ellen Douglas, renowned for her beauty and charming manners. Their first child they named Dugald, which was an old family name.

II. DUGALD CAMPBELL,<sup>2</sup> (Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. in Scotland, and m. there; then settled in County Down, Ireland, where his father sent him to occupy the confiscated lands. His first child was Robert.

III. ROBERT CAMPBELL,<sup>3</sup> (Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. in County Down, Ireland, Oct., 1728; emigrated to America in 1746, and settled in Chester county, Pa.; d. July 10, 1822; m., 1759, Jane Campbell, who d. Jan. 21, 1821, aged 85; removed the spring of 1774, with their six children then living, to Kishacoquillas Valley, and three sons were born after they settled in the valley.

They had issue:

- i. William 1st; b. 1760; d. 1768; buried at Faggs' Manor, Chester county, Pa.
- ii. Alexander; b. 1762; d. Jan. 31, 1781; unm.
- 4. iii. Elizabeth; b. 1764; m. Thomas Ferguson.
- 5. iv. John; b. Oct. 18, 1766; m. Rachel Oliver.
  - v. James; b. 1768; d. 1790, drowned in Chemung River; unm.
- 6. vi. Robert; b. 1770; m. Rebecca Robinson.
  - vii. *Isabella*, (Aunt Ibby); b, 1772; d. June 10, 1864; unm.
    - viii. William, 2nd; b. 1774; d. Aug. 3, 1795, in Georgetown, D. C., while at school.
- 7. ix. Joseph; b. 1776; m. Elizabeth Oliver.
- 8. x. Samuel; b. Jan., 1779; m. Nancy Oliver.

IV. ELIZABETH CAMPBELL,<sup>4</sup> (Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. the fall of 1764; d. April 5, 1822; m. about the beginning of the present century to Thomas Ferguson at the old stone mansion on the farm of her father, Robert Campbell, in Kishacoquillas Valley.

They had issue (surname Furguson):

9. i. Jane Campbell; b. June 21, 1805; m. John Barron.

V. JOHN CAMPBELL,<sup>4</sup> (Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Oct. 18, 1766; d. Mar. 22, 1845; m., spring of 1807, Rachel Oliver, who was b. Jan. 27, 1783, and d. Nov. 29, 1871. Her father was the Hon. John Oliver, of McVeytown; her mother was Margaret Lyon, a grand-daughter of the original John Lyon, who emigrated from Enniskillen, County Fermanagh, Ireland, and settled in Tuscarora Valley in 1763.

22

John and Rachel (Oliver) Campbell had issue:

- 10. i. *Robert*; b. May 2, 1808; m., first, Margaret Jane Milliken; secondly, Ellen Montgomery.
- 11. ii. Margaret; b. Dec. 24, 1809; m. James Oliver.
- iii. John Oliver; b. Sept. 11, 1811; m., first, his cousin, Margaret Rachel Campbell, (see THE JOHN-CAMPBELL RECORDS); secondly, Eleanor Jackson; thirdly, Christen R. Barr.
- 13. iv. James; b. July 25, 1813; m. Nancy Jane Hallock. v. Rachel Jane; b. May 22, 1819; d. Mar. 3, 1868; unm.

VI. ROBERT CAMPBELL,<sup>4</sup> (Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. 1770; d. Oct. 10, 1858; m. Rebecca Robinson, of Mifflin county, who d. Dec. 16, 1848, aged 78. They had issue:

- 14. i. William; b. Jan. 22, 1799, twin with Robert; m. Martha Slaysman.
- 15. ii. *Robert*; b. Jan. 22, 1799, twin with William; m. Janett Patterson.
- iii. *James;* b. Jan. 20, 1801; m. Elizabeth Walls.
  iv. *Alexander;* b. Sept. 12, 1802; d. Oct. 11, 1834; unm.
- 17. v. John; b. Sept. 25, 1804; m. Barbara Henshey.
  - vi. Martha; b. Oct. 15, 1808; d. Aug. 23, 1829; m. Dr. Pollock, of Huntingdon county; no children.
  - vii. Thomas Ferguson; b. Aug. 14, 1810; d. July 7, 1840; m., in Westmoreland county, Anna Lavinia Brown. They had issue:
    - I. Robert.
    - 2. Thomas Ferguson; m. Jennie Gemmill; two children, John, who died in childhood, and Charles; the latter took an honor at Princeton in 1891, and was drowned a week afterwards.

viii. Henry Harrison; b. Aug. 25, 1812; d. Aug. 4, 1815.

VII. JOSEPH CAMPBELL,<sup>4</sup> (Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. 1776; d. Aug. 7, 1857; m., April 17, 1813, Elizabeth Oliver, (sister of Rachel Oliver, see V), who was b. Nov. 28, 1784, and d. Dec. 18, 1839.

They had issue:

24

- i. Isabella; b. Feb. 18, 1814; d. Dec. 9, 1863; unm.
- ii. *Margaret Jane;* b. Nov. 19, 1815; lives near her brother Douglas in Kishacoquillas Valley; unm.
- 18. iii. Joseph; b. Nov. 6, 1817; m. Elizabeth Wilson.
  - iv. *Elizabeth Lyon*; b. Jan. 13, 1820; lived with her sister Margaret Jane; d. Feb. 7, 1883; unm.
    - v. *Hugh McClelland*; b. Jan. 10, 1821; graduated at Jefferson College, 1847; lawyer in California, where he d. May 10, 1850; unm.
  - vi. Andrew William; b. Nov. 6, 1823; m. Nov. 22, 1854, Margaret Wilson. They live on part of the ancestral acres in Kishacoquillas Valley. They have issue:
    - 1. Nannie Argyle; d. in childhood.
    - 2. Elizabeth Mary; m. William Barr Maclay; they have issue, (surname Maclay), Helen Argyle, Ralph Henderson, and Robert Barr.
  - vii. Robert Douglas; b. Oct. 30, 1826; m. Oct. 10, 1872, Mary Worrell Marsden, who d. Mar. 16, 1884. They had issue:
    - 1. *Florence Rebecca*; b. Jan. 5, 1874; d. April 1, 1890.
    - 2. Edna Elizabeth; d. Aug. 20, 1881.
    - 3. Douglas Marsden; b. Aug. 21, 1880.
    - 4. Oliver Hubert; b. May 7, 1883.
  - viii. Mary Rachel; b. Aug. 26, 1830; d. Nov. 17, 1859; m. John Orr Wilson; removed to Illinois. They had issue, (surname Wilson):

- 1. Myra Elizabeth; m. Feb. 3, 1892, William K. Stewart, of California; before this she lived with her aunt, Margaret Jane, in the Valley.
- 2. Robert Bruce; lives at Portland, Ore.
- 3. Mary Margaret; d. in childhood.
- 4. John Bailey; d. in childhood.

VIII. SAMUEL CAMPBELL,<sup>4</sup> (Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Jan. 1779; d. in Delaware Co., O., Sept. 19, 1841; m., 1805, Nancy Oliver, one of the three Oliver sisters who married three Campbell brothers. The family removed to Ohio about 1832. Nancy (Oliver) Campbell d. at Plymouth, Ind., at an advanced age.

Samuel and Nancy (Oliver) Campbell had issue:

- i. John Oliver; b. Dec. 28, 1806; d. July 29, 1885, in California; m., 1838, Matilda Shear. They had issue:
  - 1. Carlista E.; b., 1840, in Ohio; m., in Carlista F. Jess; no children.
  - 2. Cornelia E.; b. 1842; unm.; teacher in San Francisco.
  - 3. Oliver B.; b. Mar. 14, 1847; m., and has five children.
  - 4. Benjamin Franklin; b. 1851, m., and has four children, one of whom, Florence, is m. to Mr. Ogg, and lives in Paia, Maui, Hawaii.

5. Alonzo E.; b. 1854; unm.; lives at Santa Cruz.

- ii. Joseph Ferguson, of Loysburg, Bedford Co.; b. Sept. 21, 1808; d. Jan. 24, 1890; m., Aug. 7, 1843, Eliza Price. They had issue:
  - 1. Richard Ashmun; b June 11, 1844; m., Aug. 18, 1871, Emma Crockett; three children, Jennie May, Frank Ernest, and Charles Oscar.

#### THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

- Casadana Lyon; b. Jan. 15, 1846; d. Sept.
   6, 1870; m., April 15, 1868, Porter R.
   Osborne; one child, *Roxana May*.
- 3. Samuel Franklin; b. Mar. 26, 1848; m., Feb. 7, 1878, Elizabeth Wolf; six children: Mary, George W., Eliza, Ira L., Guy Ross, and John.
- 4. Nancy Elizabeth; b. Nov. 1, 1849; unm.
- 5. Mary Isabel; b. Sept. 12, 1855; m., Aug. 9, 1878, George E. Gracey; two children: Lloyd L., and James Alfred.
- 6. Frances Jane; b. Aug. 17, 1853; m., Nov. 30, 1876, Joseph Teeter; two children: James Ross, and Frank Jay.
- 7. Charlotte Ellen; b. April 24, 1855; d. Nov. 9, 1855.
- 8. John Scott; b. Feb. 20, 1859; twin; m., June 29, 1887, Margaret Woody; no children.
- 9. Sarah Emily; b. Feb. 20, 1859; twin; unm.
- 10. James Ross; b. July 27, 1861; unm.
- iii. Jane; b. Oct. 27, 1810; m. Jacob Hand, who was a banker in Galesburg, Ill., and d. some years ago. She now lives at Farmington, Ill. They had issue, (surname Hand):
  - 1. *Emily*; m. Sylvester Reed; two children: *Howard* and *May*, who are both married, and have children.
  - 2. Harriet; m. John Smith; she is now dec.
  - 3. Henrietta J.; m. David Nappin; two children: Maud, and Frank.
- iv. Margaret Ann; b. Dec. 12, 1812; d. 1893; m. James Hume, who d. 1864; lived in Plymouth, Ind. They had issue, (surname Hume):
  I. Jane A.; b. 1840; d. 1856.

26

- 2. Mary M.; b. 1842; d. 1861.
- 3. Robert A.; b. July 26, 1845; m. Miss Nash; lives in the old homestead, one mile out of Plymouth, Ind.
- 4. Albert C.; b. Jan. 8, 1848; dentist in Plymouth, Ind.; m., Jan. 8, 1877, Mary E. Nash; two children, Albert Nash, and Marguerite Eliza.
- 5. Oliver Atherton; b. Mar. 20, 1850; m., Dec. 19, 1877, his second cousin, Anna Mary Campbell (see XII); live in Minneapolis. They have issue:
  - 1. *Eleanor Reed*; b. May 4, 1881.
  - 2. Alice May; b. Dec. 7, 1883.
- 6. Armina; b. 1852; d. 1854.
- 7. Alice M.; b. 1857; d. 1863.
- v. *Mary Nancy*; b. July 5, 1815; still living in Plymouth, Ind.; m. Mr. Ray, who is dec. They had issue, (surname Ray):
  - 1. *Elmira;* b. 1842; d. 1875; m., first, Riley Wilson; one son, *Elmer Wilson;* m., secondly, Leonard Burton; one dau., *Anna*.
  - 2. Minerva; b. 1850; d. 1876; m. Mr. Travis.
  - 3. John Franklin; b. 1852; m. Miss Lee, who is now dec.; one son, George.
- vi. Robert; b. Dec. 14, 1817; d. Oct. 18, 1844; removed from Ohio to Ill. in 1838 or 1840; m., 1840, Nancy Fogler, who d. 1890; they lived at Minooka, Grundy Co., Ill. They had issue:
  - Walter J.; b. 1840; served through the Civil War; m., Sept. 5, 1870, Belle H. Giffert, of Oberlin, O. They have issue:
    - 1. Clara Maud; m. Ellis H. Jones, of Minooka, Ill.; two children, Arthur Raymond, and Etta May.

- 2. Dora Martha.
- 3. Hattie Orlena.
- 4. Robert Walter.
- 5. Gertrude Etta Bell.
- 6. John Giffert.
- 2. Robert; served through the Civil War; m. Susan Berkley; live in Fayette Co., Ill.; children: Eli Elmer; Clara, who m. Mr. Oliver and has one child; Nellie; Walter John; Nancy; Sarah; and Jessie.
- vii. *Elizabeth Isabel;* b. Feb. 17, 1820; d. Nov. 13, 1859; m., in Ohio, to Mr. Gilson. They had issue, (surname Gilson):
  - 1. Alpheus; Union soldier; d. in hospital at Springfield, Ill.
  - 2. Angeline; m., in Ill., Mr. Spanogle; d. in Iowa; left children.
  - 3. Jane; m., in Ill., to Mr. Spanogle; four children; live in Kansas.
  - 4. James Byron; lives in Iowa.
- viii. Samuel Franklin; b. May 5, 1822; d. Nov. 18, 1858; lived on Spoon River, near Galesburg, Ill.
  - ix. Casadana Lyon; b. Nov. 16, 1824; d. July 2, 1855; m. David McDonald; two children, but both dec.
    - x. James Alexander; b. Dec. 22, 1826; unm.; lives in Canyon City, Oregon.

IX. JANE CAMPBELL FERGUSON,<sup>5</sup> (Elizabeth Campbell,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. at Pine Grove, Centre Co., June 21, 1805; d. May 17, 1875; m., Aug. 27, 1822, John Barron, who was b. on the adjoining farm Nov. 25, 1799, and d. Feb. 7, 1858. They had issue, (surname Barron):

- i. *Thomas Ferguson;* b. Sept. 27, 1823; d. Nov. 19, 1856; unm.
- ii. *Eliza M.;* b. Nov. 15, 1825; d. Nov. 15, 1860; unm.

- iii. David Henry; b. Aug. 29, 1828; m., Sept. 2, 1858, Mary J. McCullough, of Canonsburg, Pa. He graduated at Jefferson College 1855; Allegheny Seminary 1858; pastor Mt. Pleasant, Pa., 1858– 1861; Hollidaysburg 1861, where he is still pastor; D. D. from Washington Jefferson College. They have issue:
  - James McCullough; b. Oct. 17, 1859; m., Nov. 28, 1886, Lola Cresswell, of Curwensville; two children: Mary McCullough, and David Henry. He m., secondly, Oct. 25, 1893, Annie M. Stehley, of Hollidaysburg; residence Baltimore.
  - 2. Jane Potter; b. Oct. 31, 1860.
  - 3. Eliza McCullough; b. July 23, 1863.
  - 4. Harry Ferguson; b. Dec. 20, 1870; d. July, 1871.
  - iv. Isabella Campbell; b. Nov. 26, 1830; d. Feb. 12, 1862; m., Mar. 4, 1857, Joseph C. Deal, of Bedford county. They have issue, (surname Deal):
    - 1. Barron Ferguson; b. Dec. 19, 1857; d. May 16, 1885.
    - Mary Bella; b. July 4, 1859; m., June 21, 1882, William Sanborn; no children; she is now a widow, and a Professor in the State Normal School, Warrensburg, Mo.
    - v. William Huston; b. Sept. 27, 1833; m., Nov. 1, 1859, Nancy J. Newell; live in Raymore, Cass Co., Mo. They have issue:
      - 1. Robert Ferguson; b. Mar. 12, 1863.
      - 2. James Newell; b. Nov. 4, 1866.
      - 3. John Fowler; b. May 16, 1869; d. Nov. 29, 1877.
      - 4. Cora Blanche; b. July 3, 1871.
      - 5. Walter Clyde; b. Aug. 4, 1873-

6. William Henry; b. Oct. 31, 1879.

- vi. James Potter; b. Nov. 23, 1835; m., first, Dec. 24, 1866, Elizabeth Mullins, who d. April 29, 1869, leaving one child, Frank J., who was b. Dec. 25, 1867. He m., secondly, June 24, 1871, Mary A. Galloway, since deceased. His address is Troy, O.
- vii. John Patton; b. July 14, 1839; m., April 29, 1861, Susan A. Burris. Residence, Greenfield, Adair Co., Ia. They have issue:
  - Eugene Burris; b. Jan. 27, 1862; m., Sept. 8, 1866, Martha J. White; one child: Carl Eugene; b. Aug. 21, 1887.
  - 2. Susan E. J.; b. July 19, 1864; m., Oct. 7, 1885, Edwin J. Haas; one child: Clarence Edwin; b. July 21, 1886.
  - 3. Eliza Isabel; b. Aug. 18, 1870.
  - 4. Marian Amy; b. Jan. 27, 1876.
- viii. Marian Emma; b. at McConnellsburg, Pa., Oct. 23, 1845; d. Mar. 7, 1852.

X. ROBERT CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (John,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. May 2, 1808; m., first, Dec. 10, 1835, Margaret Jane Milliken, who d. Nov. 5, 1840. He is the eldest of his father's family, and the only surviving member. He still owns that part of the original tract which his father, John Campbell, inherited, and lives very near to the old stone mansion, which is now occupied by his son-in-law, Clay Henderson. Uncle Robert was present at the One Hundred and Twentieth Anniversary, and took a great interest in meeting all the relatives. He has the marked features and characteristics of his Campbell ancestry—large frame, six feet two inches in height, remarkable for his long reach of arms, which now, in his old age, is six feet six inches with his arms outstretched. He said that in all his

long life he had never met any man who could reach as far as he could. However, at this Reunion, Walter J. Campbell, of Minooka, Ill., (see VIII), whose height is six feet three and a half inches, with outstretched arms, reached six feet eight inches. These facts are the more remarkable, when it is remembered that the average reach of arms is the same as the height.

Robert and Margaret Jane (Milliken) Campbell had issue:

- i. John Andrew; b. Dec. 8, 1836; m., Dec. 4, 1861, Sarah W. Wilson, sister of the wife of Andrew W. Campbell, (see VII). No children. They live in the old stone house at the west end of the "sink-hole," built in 1795 by John Campbell, the ancestor of the John–Campbell family.
- ii. Ann McNitt; b. Feb. 1, 1838; m., Jan. 22, 1860, Charles Kyle, now of Glidden, Ia. They have issue, (surname Kyle):
  - 1. Louden McFarland; b. Mar. 4, 1861.
  - 2. Robert Campbell; b. Jan. 9, 1863; m., April 27, 1889, Elizabeth Campbell, no relation; children: *Hilda*, and *Kenneth*.
  - 3. James Addison; b. Jan. 14, 1865; m., Mar. 1, 1894, Fanny Wilson.
  - 4. William Joseph; b. Aug. 26, 1868.
  - 5. John Campbell; b. Jan. 14, 1872.
- iii. Elizabeth Rachel; b. May 4, 1840; m., Jan. 22, 1874, Alexander Clay Henderson, of the JOHN– CAMPBELL FAMILY (see III). They have issue, (surname Henderson): Anne Margaretta; b. Sept. 21, 1875.

Robert Campbell m., secondly, Nov. 11, 1885, Ellen Montgomery, who was b. Sept. 7, 1828, and d. Mar. 17, 1871; no children.

XI. MARGARET OLIVER CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (John,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Dec. 24, 1809; d. Oct. 6, 1880; m. Jan. 25, 1841, James Oliver, who was b. at Derrybeg, County Derry, Ireland, June 18, 1807; he landed at Philadelphia July 12, 1830; settled at Graysville, Huntingdon county, April 1, 1844, and d. there March 5, 1891. James Oliver was first cousin-once-removed to his wife, being a nephew of the Hon. John Oliver mentioned under V. The Olivers came over from Scotland to Ireland about the time of the Siege of Derry, and remained a short time at Down Hill; thence came to Derrybeg, where they have remained as residents continuously for perhaps two full centuries on the same town land. There in the old Dromocose buryingground, under the same marble slab, lie the mortal remains of John, Andrew, and James Oliver, the father, grandfather, and the great-grandfather of this James Oliver.

James and Margaret Oliver (Campbell) Oliver had issue, (surname Oliver):

- i. Sarah Rachel; lives at the old homestead at Graysville.
- ii. John Campbell; b. Oct. 15, 1845; grad. Princeton 1872; Princeton Theo. Sem. 1875; pastor at Academia; Tidioute; and Latrobe; m. May 23, 1878, Jennie Elizabeth Kyle. Presbyterian minister; lives at Latrobe, Pa. They have issue:

1. Bessie Barr.

2. Margaret Campbell.

iii. Andrew William; m. Dec. 16, 1885, Jane Eliza Cummins; lives on farm near Graysville. They have issue:

I. Agnes McNitt.

- 2. James Sterrett.
- iv. Sidney Ellen; lives also at the old homestead.

XII. JOHN OLIVER CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (John,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Sept. 8, 1811; d. Oct. 29, 1889; m., first, Mar. 1, 1843, his cousin, Margaret R., dau. of John and Jane (Oliver) Campbell, of the JOHN–CAMPBELL FAMILY, (see IV), and she d. Dec., 1843. He m., secondly, Oct. 16, 1845, Eleanor Jackson, who d. June 15, 1850, in her 24th year. They had issue:

- i. Anna Mary; b. May 2, 1847; m., Dec. 19, 1877, her second cousin, Oliver Atherton Hume, (see VIII); live in Minneapolis, and have issue, (surname Hume):
  - 1. Eleanor Reed; b. May 4, 1881.
  - 2. Alice May; b. Dec. 7. 1883.
- ii. James Douglas, b. March 30, 1849; m., Mar. 17, 1879, Kate Marshall; live in Minneapolis, and have issue:
  - 1. *Eleanor Grace;* b. July 1, 1880; d. July 22, 1882.
  - 2. Marshall Oliver; b. Aug. 31, 1883.
  - 3. Elsie May; b. July 13, 1886.

John Oliver Campbell m., thirdly, Jan. 22, 1856, Christen R. Barr, who was b. Aug. 12, 1814, and d. Sept. 29, 1892; no children.

XIII. JAMES CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (John,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. July 25, 1813; d. Aug. 3, 1892; grad. Jefferson College 18**3**7; read law with E. S. Benedict, Esq., of Lewistown; settled in Clarion, Pa., 1840, where he spent the remainder of his life; President Judge of the 18th Judicial District 1861–71; wrote family history, genealogies, and remin<sup>3</sup>scences, from which volume most of these records are taken. He was a member and staunch supporter of the Presbyterian church; unusually well-informed in history and literature; and deeply interested in educational matters.

He was a large, tall man, erect and of commanding presence; six feet one inch in height, and weighed over 200 lbs.; remarkably well-preserved in both body and mind, until within a few days of his death, which came from angina pectoris a few days atter his 79th birthday. He m., May 10, 1847, Nancy Jane Hallock, fourth dau. of the Rev. John Keese Hallock and Melissa Griffith, who were both born in Peru, Clinton Co., N. Y. The Rev. John Keese Hallock was the son of Peter Hallock 3rd, the son of Peter Hallock, the son of Peter Hallock 1st, the son of John Hallock, the son of William Hallock, the son of Peter Hallock, a Pilgrim from England, who landed at Hallock's Neck, Southold, Long Island, 1640.

James and Nancy Jane (Hallock) Campbell had issue:

- i. *Mary Rachel;* b. Feb. 19, 1848; m., Dec. 21, 1871, Rev. Thomas Johnston Sherrard, who was b. Feb. 25, 1845, at Steubenville, O. He is the sixth son and twelfth child of Robert Andrew Sherrard, who was the son of John and Mary (Cathcart) Sherrard. This John Sherrard emigrated to America the fall of 1772, and was the son of William and Margaret (Johnston) Sherrard, who lived at Newton Limavady, County Derry, Ireland. Thomas Johnston and Mary Rachel (Campbell) Sherrard live in Chambersburg, Pa., where he is pastor of the Central Presbyterian church. They have issue, (surname Sherrard):
  - 1. Virginia; b. June 4, 1873, in Mifflintown, Pa.
  - 2. Hallock Campbell; b. June 22, 1875, in Mifflintown, Pa.
  - 3. Mary Campbell; b. Aug. 30, 1879, in Mifflintown, Pa.
  - 4. Robert Andrew; b. July 30, 1885, in Honey Brook, Pa.

- ii. James Hallock; b. Aug. 10, 1850; d. July 10, 1851.
- iii. Elizabeth Lyon; b. May 4, 1852; d. Nov., 1852.
- iv. Robert Douglas; b. Mar. 21, 1854; m., Oct. 1, 1878, Sarah Henderson, dau. of the Hon. Joseph Henderson, of Brookville, Pa. They live in Clarion, Pa., where he is a lawyer; they have issue:
  - 1. James Henderson.
  - 2. Helen Templeton.
  - 3. Robert Douglas.
  - 4. Ruth Hallock.
  - v. John Keese; b. July 8, 1856; m., Feb. 21, 1883, Elizabeth F. Sloan, of Limestone, Pa. They live at Limestone, eight miles south of Clarion, Pa. They have issue:
    - 1. Jane Wilson; b. Sept. 5, 1886.
    - 2. James Sloan; b. June 18, 1888.
    - 3. Mary Hallock; b. Dec. 25, 1890.
    - 4. Margaret Nancy; b. March 18, 1894.
- vi. *Harriet Hallock;* m., Mar. 10, 1885, Ross Reynolds, a lawyer of Kittanning, Pa. They have issue, (surname Reynolds):
  - 1. Emily Campbell.
  - 2. Isadora Hallock.
- vii. *Emily Clark*; lives with her mother in Clarion, Pa. viii. *Virginia*; b. Sept. 5, 1867; d. Nov. 15, 1871.

XIV. WILLIAM CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (Robert,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Jan. 22, 1779 with his twin brother in the old stone mansion in Kishacoquillas Valley; d. May 30, 1868; m., Mar. 27, 1827, Martha Slaysman, of Huntingdon, who d. Oct. 12, 1873. They lived in Punxsutawney, and their descendants are one of the branches of the Campbells of Punxsutawney. They had issue:

#### THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

- i. *Thaddeus;* b. April 28, 1828; d. June 3, 1891; m. Mary Jane Hughes. They have issue:
  I. *George W*.
  - 2. Ira; m., and has three children: Carrie; Mark; and John.
  - 3. Harry.
  - 4. Major Ard.
  - 5. Olevia; m. Mr. Cricks; one child: Lillian.
  - 6. Ada; m. Mr. Boney.
- ii. Ann Rebecca; b. Jan. 10, 1830; m. William Altman, M. D., who d. March, 1890. They have eight children; four living, (surname Altman).
- iii. George Slaysman; b. Mar. 11, 1831; m. Martha St. Clair. They have issue:
  - I. Cora.
  - 2. William; physician.
  - 3. Margaret.
  - 4. Olie; m. James K. Barnhart, of Bellefonte.
- iv. Robert Finley; b. Aug. 2, 1833; d. Sept. 17, 1834.
- v. Martha Jane; b. Aug. 11, 1835; m., first, William McKee; secondly, James Dowling; thirdly, Bartholomew Stumph, who d. April, 1888; two children, (surname Stumph): Edgar Campbell; and Annie M., who m., Jan. 31, 1894, George W. Lloyd, of New Brighton.
- vi. Margaret Elizabeth; b. June 30, 1837; m. Edward H. Little, who d. July 2, 1863 in Battle of Gettysburg; three children, (surname Little): Edward; Annie; and Emma.
- vii. Amanda Amelia; b. April 20, 1839; m., June 3, 1859, Valisius S. Murray. They have issue, (surname Murray): William Campbell; Arthur Henry; Martha Julia, who married her second cousin, William Davis Campbell (see XVI); Ellen Marion; John Holmes; Frances Olevia;

Frank Reese; Margaret Amelia; Annie Perel; and Clyde Caldwell.

- viii. Sarah Louise; b. Dec. 22, 1840; m., Oct. 19, 1863, Clover Smith, of Brookville. They have children, (surname Smith): Otto Campbell; Theona; Annie; William Frederick; and Wade Hampton.
  - ix. Mary Caroline; b. Aug. 15, 1843; d. Oct. 17, 1843.
  - x. William Ferguson; b. Aug. 29, 1844; d. August, 1887; m. Annie Myers. They have issue: Frank; Walter; William; and Frederick.
  - xi. Charles Augustus; b. Sept. 2, 1847; d. Sept. 19, 1847.

XV. ROBERT CAMPBEL,<sup>5</sup> (Robert.<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>x</sup>); b. Jan. 22, 1799, twin with William; d. Jan. 18, 1867; m., in Williamsburg, Blair Co., Feb. 15, 1834, Janett Patterson of that place. Her grandfather was a wealthy merchant who came from England and settled in Baltimore, and her father was a cousin of the Miss Patterson who married Jerome Bonaparte.

Robert and Janett (Patterson) Campbell had issue:

- i. *Milton;* distinguished lawyer in Kansas City; three dau., *Helen*, who d. May, 1891, aged 20; *Cora;* and *Florence*.
- ii. Anna E.; m. Robert B. Gemmill, of Greensburg; lived first in Altoona; then in Topeka, Kansas. They have issue, (surname Gemmill):
  - 1. Robert Campbell; m. Oct. 12, 1888, Isabella Anderson, of Salt Lake City.
  - 2. May; m. Dec. 18, 1890, Arthur L. Adams; one child, Robert Gemmill Adams.

3. Lillian.

iii. Robert; d. Jan. 19, 1872; m. Ellen M. Thomas, of Pine Grove, Pa. They had issue:

1. Robert; d. at two years of age.

## THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

- 2. Robert; b. the next year after the death of his brother. This is the fifth Robert in the direct line; he lives with his mother and sister in Topeka.
- 3. Camilla.
- iv. Janett P.; m. J. R. Mulliken, a Colonel in the Regular Army; live in Newark, N. J. They have issue, (surname Mulliken):
  - Louis Wagner; m. Lulu Brown, of Philadelphia; one dau., Janett Campbell Mulliken.
     Blanche M.
- v. John P.; d. young.
- vi. William Colin; killed in the Battle of the Wilderness at the age of 17.
- vii. *Thomas Officer*; d. July 19, 1891, in Topeka; unm.; from the age of 16 he was an invalid, but a remarkably bright man, with great energy and strong will.
- viii. Zachary Taylor.
  - ix. Martha Rebecca; m. Eugene Hallowell, of Hutchison, Kan.; one son, Paul, who was b. 1881; live in Atchison, Kan.

XVI. JAMES CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> Robert,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Jan. 20, 1801; d. May 28, 1874; m., Aug. 18, 1842, Elizabeth Walls, who was b. Mar. 28, 1823, and d. Oct., 1882; lived in Punxsutawney, and their descendants form one of the branches of the Campbells of Punxsutawney.

They had issue:

i. *Henry Clay;* b. May 13, 1843; m., Aug. 24, 1864, Mary S. Davis, who was b. Aug. 8, 1843; live in Punxsutawney. He is a prominent lawyer; office in Brookville, the county seat. They have issue:

1. William Davis; b. May 17, 1865; m. June

23, 1892, Martha Julia Murray, his second cousin (see XIV).

- 2. James Frank; b. Aug. 23, 1872.
- 3. Ashley Bird; b. Dec. 7, 1875; d. Sept. 7, 1877.
- 4. Ralph Eddo; b. June 6, 1879.
- 5. Mary; b. Aug. 28, 1883.
- ii. Patty R.; b. Nov. 7, 1846; d. Sept. 17, 1847.
- iii. John Quincy Adams; b. Sept. 23, 1850; d. July 13, 1891; m., Feb. 16, 1875, Anna E. Long, who was b. May 3, 1859. They have issue:
  1. Idonia I.; b. Dec. 15, 1875; d. May, 1893.
  - 2. A. Beulah; b. Oct. 26, 1877.
- iv. *Ionia R.;* b. Sept. 14, 1853; m., Nov. 12, 1888, David Ritchie; one child, *Janet*.
  - v. *Ida M.;* b. July 12, 1856; d. Jan. 9, 1887; m., Dec. 16, 1874, J. F. Kinter, who was b. Oct. 13, 1847, and d. July 13, 1888. They had issue, (surname Kinter):
    - 1. *Elizabeth L.;* b. Oct. 5, 1875; d. Aug. 20, 1877.
    - 2. Claude V.; b. Jan. 14, 1878.
    - 3. Emma I.; b. Mar. 13, 1883.
- vi. James Sayres; b. Mar. 22, 1858; m., April 16, 1885, Ella McCoy, who was b. May 22, 1886; two children, Clare, and Janet.

XVII. JOHN CAMPBELL,<sup>3</sup> (Robert,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Sept. 25, 1804; d. Oct. 16, 1883; m., Mar. 6, 1831, Barbara Henshey, who was b. near Chambersburg, Pa., Sept. 25, 1809, and d. Dec. 30, 1889. He was born in Kishacoquillas Valley; at nine years of age his father removed to Williamsburg, now in Blair county; about 1830 he purchased a tannery near Davidsburg, Blair county, which he operated for many years. He was for 44 years a Ruling Elder in the Logan's Valley Presbyterian church, and a man highly esteemed for his intelligence and business integrity.

John and Barbara (Henshey) Campbell had issue:

- i. Robert; b. Dec. 8, 1831; d. Nov. 23, 1833.
- 19. ii. Christia Ann; b. May 7, 1883; m. Matthew C. Wilson.
  - iii. John; b. Nov. 17, 1834; d. Mar. 28, 1837.
  - iv. Rebecca; b. Sept. 17, 1836; m. April 19, 1859, William C. Esterline, who d. Dec. 30, 1864, in his 38th year. In 1881 she removed with her family to Allegheny, Pa., where they still live. They had issue, (surname Esterline):
    - 1. Anna C.; m. Oct. 19, 1892, Harry R. Rose, of Allegheny.
    - 2. William; unm.; lives with his mother.
    - v. William Henry Harrison; b. Oct. 15, 1838; soldier in Civil War; d. in hospital in Louisville, July 27, 1865.
  - vi. Martha; b. Sept. 20, 1840; unm.; lives in Allegheny since death of parents.
  - vii. John 2nd; b. April 22, 1842; soldier in Civil War; d. Sept. 29, 1861 at Fort Corcoran, Va.
  - viii. Thomas Ferguson; b. June 21, 1844; d. Mar. 10, 1845.
    - ix. David Henshey; b. July 28, 1846; was in U. S. service from July 12, 1864, to Nov. 11, 1864; grad. Layfayette College 1872; Union Theo. Seminary 1875; ord. by Pres. of Huntingdon June 18, 1875; pastor Fruit Hill 1875–1884; Mount Union from 1884 to present time. He m., June 23, 1875, Anna Helen Peelor, dau. of David and Anna Lavinia Peelor, of Johnstown, Pa. Mrs. Peelor had been married first to Thomas Ferguson Campbell (see VI), and

40

during her first marriage she received a small cut-glass dish from her mother-in-law, Mrs. Rebecca (Robinson) Campbell, the wife of Robert Campbell, of Williamsburg, who in her turn had received it from *her* mother-in-law, Jane Campbell, the wife of Robert who came to Kishacoquillas Valley in 1774. This dish is now in the possession of Mrs. David H. Campbell, being a gift from her mother. David Henshey and Anna Helen (Peelor) Campbell have three children: *Bertha*; *Anna Lavinia*; and *Edward Irvin*.

- x. James; b. Aug. 19, 1848; m., Feb., 1878, Jessie Irwin; he occupies the old homestead in Logan's Valley, and they have three daughters: *Mabel; Rose;* and *Helen*.
- xi. Anna Robinson; b. Jan. 18, 1851; m., Feb., 1875, Samuel A. Black; live in Philadelphia, and have two children, Robert Morris; and John Campbell, d. in infancy.

xii. Mary Jane; b. May 16, 1853; d. May 25, 1853.

XVIII. JOSEPH CAMPBELL,<sup>5</sup> (Joseph,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. Nov. 6, 1817; m., Mar. 30, 1849, Elizabeth Wilson, who was b. Dec. 15, 1825, and d. Aug. 11, 1894; always lived in Kishacoquillas Valley, where he has for many years been a Ruling Elder in the Presbyterian church. He lived on the farm received from his father, until Feb., 1894, when he removed to Belleville, two miles away.

Joseph and Elizabeth (Wilson) Campbell had issue:

i. Ellen Marion; b. April 20, 1850; d. Nov. 27, 1886;
m., Dec. 27, 1874, James Albert Cowan, of Parkesburg, Chester Co., Pa. They had issue, (surname Cowan): Eleanor Elizabeth; Everett Campbell; and Edith Marion.

## THE CAMPBELLS OF KISHACOQUILLAS.

- ii. Joseph Milton; lives on his father's farm; m. Anna Mary Leffard; two children, Frank Leffard; and Joseph Foster.
- iii. Emma Jane; m. James Thomas Cummins; children: William Franklin; Arthur Campbell; Katherine Smith; and Samuel Howard.
- iv. William Wilson; d. when about 18.
- v. Oliver McClelland; grad. 1885 W. & J. Coll.; lawyer in Minneapolis.
- vi. *Robert Lincoln*; grad. 1891, Wooster Univ.; 1894, McCormick Theol. Sem.; pastor Presbyterian church, Grand Ridge, Ill.
- vii. Mary Elizabeth, (Bessie); m. June 7, 1894, Harry Hazlett, M. D.; live at Cherry Tree, Pa.

XIX. CHRISTIA ANN CAMPBELL,<sup>6</sup> (John,<sup>5</sup> Robert,<sup>4</sup> Robert,<sup>3</sup> Dugald,<sup>2</sup> Robert,<sup>1</sup>); b. May 7, 1833; in. Aug. 29, 1854; Matthew C. Wilson, who had been in the Mexican War, and served through the Civil War, and d. Feb. 22, 1873 in his 47th year. They had seven children; three only survive, (surname Wilson):

- i Anna M.; m., Aug. 19, 1879, Aden L. Sailor, of Pittsburgh; live at Swissvale near Pittsburgh. They have issue, (surname Sailor): Robert F.; Lewis Wilson, who d. in fifth year; George R.; Helen; Aden Lewis; Annie; and Christine Campbell, who d. aged 3 mos.
- ii. Ella Blanche; m. Edwin S. Giles, of Allegheny. They have issue, (surname Giles): Edwin Wilson; William Howard; Raymond C; and Douglas Campbell.
- iii. Harry Campbell; m., June 9, 1890, Mary McFarland; live in Allegheny. They have issue: *Robert Campbell*.

42

## II. THE JOHN-CAMPBELL FAMILY.

The Genealogical Records of the John-Campbell Family were furnished some two years ago by Miss Sue F. Campbell, of Pine Grove, Centre Co., Pa., the grand-daughter of John Campbell. These Records were incorporated in the "Autobiography of James Campbell," of Clarion, Pa. They are now supplemented from names and dates given in response to personal inquiries made to members of this Family at the One Hundred and Twentieth Anniversary.

JOHN CAMPBELL.<sup>1</sup> This is the most remote ancestor of the John–Campbell Family whose name is at present known. There is reason to believe that the family of John Campbell emigrated direct from Scotland to America, not by way of Ireland, a generation earlier than Robert Campbell, who married John Campbell's sister Jane. It is believed that they first settled in Cecil county, Md., and afterwards removed to Chester county, Pa., where they were living when Robert and Jane Campbell were married. John Campbell seems always to have lived near to his sister Jane and her husband, and removed with them to Delaware, where they were living in 1773 when they purchased the tract of 500 acres in Kishacoquillas Valley.

John Campbell m. first Miss Culbertson, and they had issue:

i. *William*; went to Erie Co., Pa., in young manhood, and is supposed to have died there.

John Campbell removed with his family, in company with the family of Robert Campbell, to Kishacoquillas Valley the spring of 1774, where his wife died the same fall. He m., secondly, about 1777, Letitia Alexander. In 1800 he removed three miles across the mountain to Stone Valley; he and both his wives are buried in Kishacoquillas Valley in the old graveyard, where so many of the Campbells lie. John and Letitia (Alexander) Campbell had issue, all born in Kishacoquillas Valley:

- 2. ii. Isaac; m. Mary Thompson.
  - iii. Mary; unm.; d., 1848, in Clearfield county at an advanced age.
    - iv. *Betsy*; m. William Cooper; lived near Lawsonham, Clarion Co., Pa., and d. there in 1844.
- 3. v. Alexander; m. Miss Irvin.
- 4. vi. *John*; b. 1786; m., first, Miss Watson; secondly, Jane Oliver.
  - vii. Josiah; d. 1849; m. Eliza Reed; no issue. Alexander and Josiah both died at the house of their brother John, and all three brothers lie in the burial ground of the Pine Grove church.

II. ISAAC CAMPBELL,<sup>2</sup> (John,<sup>1</sup>); d. in Stone Valley 1831;
m. Mary Thompson, who died in 1877 aged 93. She and her children removed in 1851 to Congress, Wayne Co., O. Isaac and Mary (Thompson) Campbell had issue:

- i. Elizabeth (Betsy); d. 1842 in Stone Valley.
- ii. Letitia (Lettice); lived in the Ohio homestead near Congress, where she d. Feb. 1893 aged about 86; unm.
- iii. *Jane*; also lived in old homestead, and d. May 13, 1893, aged 83; unm.
- iv. Mary; m., before removing to Ohio, James Wills;
  both husband and wife now lie in the burial ground in Congress, O. They had issue, (surname Wills): *Elizabeth*, who m., 1870, Wilson Christy; *Ella*; Alvin; and Issac.

- 5. v. James T.; m. Anna Crum.
  - vi. *Hannah*; m. David Trimble; live at Mansfield, O. They have issue, (surname Trimble): *Mary*; and *Martha*.
  - vii. Nancy; d. 1883; unm.
- 6. viii. John Alexander; m. Sarah Anna Hamilton.
  - ix. *Isaac Clark*; m. Miss Shaver; since 1884 they live near Carthage, Mo. They have issue: *Hermin E.*, who m. Miss Stutsman, and have two children; *Milton S.*, who is a lawyer; *Willis L.; Howard W.; Minnue M.*; and *Laura M.*
- III. ALEXANDER CAMPBELL,<sup>2</sup> (John,<sup>1</sup>); d. 1842; m. Miss Irvin. They had issue:
  - i. Sarah; m. John Henderson; live in Iowa. They have issue, (surname Henderson):
    - 1. Eliza Irvin; m. Mr. Allen; live in Dexter, Ia.
    - Alexander Clay; m., Jan. 22, 1874, Elizabeth Rachel Campbell, of THE ROBERT– CAMPBELL FAMILY (see X). They have issue: Anne Margaretta; b. Sept. 21, 1875.
    - 3. George; m. Josie Hamilton; no children.
    - 4. Louisa Caroline; m. McAllister Myton; live Petersburg, Pa.; no children.
    - 5. *Edward*; m. Ada Smith; live at Atlantic, Iowa. They have issue: *John Z.; Sarah Ann; Ethel*; and *Clay*.
    - 6. Sarah Emma; unm.
  - ii. Betsy; d. in Oregon; m. Mr. Lee.

IV. JOHN CAMPBELL,<sup>2</sup> (John,<sup>1</sup>); b. 1786; m., first, Miss Wrtson. They had issue:

7. i. James Watson; m. Miss Pennington.

John Campbell m., secondly, Jane Oliver, dau. of Judge Oliver, of McVeytown. Three of her sisters married three brothers of THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY (see THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL RECORDS).

John and Jane (Oliver) Campbell had issue:

- ii. *Margaret*; d. Dec. 1843 in 22nd year; m., March 1, 1843, John Oliver Campbell, of THE ROBERT-CAMPBELL FAMILY (see XII).
- iii. George Washington; m., 1846, Eliza Mitchell; live Linden Hall, Centre Co., Pa. They had twelve children; only four reached maturity; as follows:
  I. David M.; in store at Linden Hall; unm.
  - 2. John Elmer; m. Nettie Love; live near his father; one child: Mary Love.
  - 3. Sarah Margaret; m. Prof. Stine, of Lebanon county, Pa.; one child: Mary.
  - 4. Nannie; at home with her parents.
- iv. Hetty Ann; lives at their old homestead near Pine Grove.
- v. Eliza Letitia; m., 1858, Henry McCracken; live near Pine Grove. They have issue, (surname McCracken): Anna Jane, who m., 1887, her second cousin, John Campbell, of Congress, O. (see V), and they have one child, Edna Juniata, who was b. July 17, 1889; Clara Juniata; Mary Margaret; John Oliver Campbell, who grad. 1894 Wash. & Jeff. College, and expects to enter the ministry of Presbyterian church; Elizabeth Lyon; and James Henry.
- vi. John Oliver; Captain in Civil War; killed in Battle of Wilderness.

vii. Sue F.; lives at the old homestead with her sister.

V. JAMES T. CAMPBELL,<sup>3</sup> (Isaac,<sup>2</sup> John,<sup>1</sup>); a Ruling Elder in the Presbyterian church of Congress, O.; d. 1875, aged 60; m. Anna Crum: They have issue:

i. John Isaac; like his father, an Elder in the Pres-

- byterian church of Congress, O.; m., 1887, Anna Jane McCracken (see IV). They have issue: *Edna Juniata*; b. July 17, 1889.
- ii. Alexander Thompson; m., Mar. 8, 1894, Martha Ellen Reid.
- iii. *Mary Jane*; lives with her mother near Congress, O.; unm.
- iv. Henry Martyn; m., Aug. 24, 1892, Nannie May Wilson, of Belleville, Pa.; grad. 1887, Wooster Univ.; 1890, Princeton Theol. Seminary; pastor, first, Fourth Pres. ch. of Kansas City; since Nov. 1. 1893, pastor Cote Brilliant ch., St. Louis.
- v. James Wills; grad. Wooster Univ. 1890; Princeton Theol. Sem. 1893; now, 1894, pastor of the Pine Grove Pres. ch., York Co., Pa.
- vi. Anna; lives with her mother; unm.

VI. JOHN ALEXANDER CAMPBELL,<sup>3</sup> (Isaac,<sup>2</sup> John,<sup>1</sup>); b May 27, 1823, in Huntingdon Co., Pa.; grad. Jefferson College 1851; ord. Pres. minister April 16, 1856; has had a long and faithful ministry in Western Ohio and Indiana; m., Dec. 29, 1852, Sarah A. Hamilton, a grad. of Washington Female Seminary; live in Frankfort, Ind. They have issue:

- i. Horace; m., and has two children: Harry; and Hattie Margaretta.
- ii. *May*; went as missionary to Siam and was there drowned.
- iii. Carrie; m. Mr. Sidwell; one son, Paul; live in Frankfort, Ind.
- iv. John; d. suddenly just after the news of death of his sister May in Siam.

VII. JAMES WATSON CAMPBELL,<sup>3</sup> (John,<sup>2</sup> John,<sup>1</sup>); b. Feb. 20, 1814; d. Dec. 29, 1878; m., Jan. 1840, Mary Pennington, who d. Nov. 1885.

James Watson and Mary (Pennington) Campbell had issue:

- i. *John*; lost his life in that bloody charge that followed the blowing up of the rebel works in front of Petersburg; remains never recovered.
- ii. *Henry Clay*; also a soldier in Civil War; m., Feb.
  6, 1868, Jane A. Bailey; live in the old home of his parents near Pine Grove, Centre Co., Pa. The have issue:
  - 1. John Bailey; b. Nov. 25, 1868.
  - 2. James Milo; b. Oct. 24, 1869.
  - 3. Nannie M.; b. Aug. 2, 1871.
  - 4. Mary A.; b. May 5, 1874.
  - 5. Henry Clay; b. July 6, 1875.
  - 6. Margaret Washington; b. Jan. 25, 1878.
  - 7. *Robert*; b. Feb. 1, 1881.
- iii. Hannah Margaret; b. Jan. 1844; m., Oct. 1886, Joshua Williams; live in Tyrone, Pa.; no children.
- iv. George Boston; m. Maria Potter; live at Fairbrook, Centre Co., Pa. They have issue: Bertha; Agnes; and Isaac Oliver.
- v. Isaac P.; lawyer in Wichita, Kan.; m. Jessie Graham. They have issue: Graham; Ray; and Henry.
- vi. Robert Potter; m. Martha Wright; d. young, leaving one son, John Hurst.
- vii. Annie Eliza; m. Homer Miller; live in Tribune, Greely Co., Kan.; one dau., Maggie Robb.
- viii. James Washington; m. Mary Bloom; live in Har-Harper, Kan.; children: James Watson; Nellie Greeley; Robert; and Hannah Margaret.
  - ix. Mary; m. H. J. Proffit; live in Tribune, Kan.; one son, Russel.